KILKENNY BOROUGH COUNCIL

MINUTES OF PROCEEDINGS OF ADJOURNED MONTHLY MEETING HELD ON 11th OCTOBER, 2010, AT 7.30 PM

Mayor, Councillor  Martin Brett, Presiding.

Present:

Councillors:
John Coonan, David Fitzgerald, Kathleen Funchion, Joe Malone, Betty Manning,  Andrew McGuinness, Malcolm Noonan,  Seán Ó hArgáin,  Joe Reidy.
Apologies:
Cllr. Marie Fitzpatrick, Cllr. Paul Cuddihy.
Also Present:


Mr. J. Crockett, County Manager, Mr. John Mulholland, Director of Services,  Mr. B. Tyrrell, Town Clerk, Mr. K. Fitzgerald, Senior Engineer, Mr. John McCormack, Director of Services, Mr. John Dempsey, Director of Services, Mr. Martin Mullally, Senior Executive Officer, Kilkenny County Council and Ms. Catherine Cooney, Staff Officer.
Mayor’s Summons of Meeting:

Notice dated 4th October, 2010, convening a Monthly Meeting for this date was read.

Item 1. :
Confirmation of Minutes:
(a)
Minutes of Monthly Meeting held on 13th September, 2010:
Minutes of Monthly Meeting held on 13th September, 2010, having been previously circulated were tabled for confirmation, it was

Proposed by Cllr. John Coonan
Seconded by Cllr. Malcolm Noonan
And Resolved:

“That the minutes as presented to this meeting be and are hereby adopted.”

The minutes were then signed by the Mayor.

(b)
Minutes of the Adjourned Monthly Meeting held on 20th September, 2010:
Minutes of Adjourned Monthly Meeting held on 20th September, 2010, having been previously circulated were tabled for confirmation, it was

Proposed by Cllr. Malcolm Noonan
Seconded by Cllr. John Coonan
And Resolved:

“That the minutes as presented to this meeting be and are hereby adopted.”

The minutes were then signed by the Mayor.

Item No. 2:

Matters brought forward by direction of the Mayor.
Congratulations
The Mayor expressed his congratulations and best wishes to the following:

1. Rothe House on the Opening of the 3rd house.
2. Organisers of the Celtic Festival on a successfully run event.  

3. C.B.S. School on their 150th anniversary.
4. Presentation School on their recent fundraising event for various charities.
5. Organisers of the Walled Towns Conference which took place in the Heritage Council recently and a special word of appreciation to Cllrs. Joe Reidy and Betty Manning for chairing two of the sessions.
6. Organisers and all who took part in the “Reach for the Stars” fundraising event for charities such as Susie Long Foundation, Niall Mellon and Hope Foundation.
7. Newpark Resource Centre on the opening of new playground facility.

8. Organisers of Rock Fall Festival fundraising event for Enable Ireland and O’Neill Centre.
9. Lifeline Website which highlights mental awareness.

10. Launch of Job Fit Programme at the Newgrove Housing Association premises in William Street, set up to source jobs and match people to these jobs based on their skills.
Mayor’s Christmas Fund

The Mayor officially launched the Mayor’s Christmas Fund for 2010 and appealed for support for the fund.  The fund was boasted by the presentation of €3,000 by the Kilkenny CBS pupils during the 150th Anniversary Celebrations.  The Mayor thanked the CBS for their generous donation.  
Economic Development Policy

The County Manager informed the Members that the Kilkenny Economic Development Policy has been finalised and it is proposed to launch same at a business seminar to be held in Kilkenny Castle on 9th November, 2010.  The Mayor has agreed to open the seminar and all Members are invited to attend which will include a number of presentations for the C.E.O.s of local businesses. 
Item No. 3:

Agree Date for 2011 Budget Meeting.
Members agreed to hold the Statutory Budget Meeting on Monday 13th December at 7.00 p.m.   Briefings would be facilitated prior to the Statutory Meeting.
Item No. 4:
Statutory Audit Report for 2009.

The report as circulated on 4th October, 2010 was noted by the Members.
Item No. 5:
Update on Allotments.

Mr. Brian Tyrrell explained that a report circulated to the Members on 13th September, 2010, outlines the current situation and identifies the site for the allotments in the Altamount area of Kilkenny and stated that the process is below the Part 8 threshold.  However, it is proposed to place a public notice of intention in the newspapers.

The Members welcomed the report and complimented the staff of both Local Authorities on the progress to date.

In response to a query regarding the allocation of the allotments, Mr. John Mulholland explained that there is still an amount of work to be completed and following this the Local Authority will advertise for expressions of interest.  Based on the number of applications received, the Council will devise a system for allocation of the allotments.

Item No. 6.

Update on Skate Park
Mr. Brian Tyrrell outlined the contents and purpose of the report as circulated on 13th September, 2010.  Members noted the results of the archaeological impact statement.  Following a discussion during which Mr. Tyrrell replied to queries in relation to what was the School of the Holy Spirit site and St. Rioch’s Graveyard, it was:
Proposed by:

Cllr. Seán Ó hArgáin

Seconded by:

Cllr. Betty Manning

And Resolved

“that Kilkenny Borough proceed to procurement of design services, preparation of detailed design and preparation of tender documentation stage for the provision of Skate Park at The Closh.”

Item No. 7.
Report on and Nomination of Member to LINKS Project.
Denis Malone gave a brief presentation on the LINKS Project which included details of the other partners involved in the project, details of recent conference attended, benefits of the project to Kilkenny and what happens next.

The Members thanked Denis for this presentation.   Cllr. Malcolm Noonan also gave a brief outline of the project and reiterated the possible future benefits of the project to the City in financial areas and improved links between Kilkenny and other European Cities.
The Mayor then requested that a Member be formally nominated to the LINKS Project It was:

Proposed by:

Cllr. Joe Reidy

Seconded by:

Cllr. Joe Malone

“that Cllr. Andrew McGuinness be nominated to the URBACT LINKS Project.”

An amendment was then put forward and it was
Proposed by:

Cllr. Seán Ó hArgáin

Seconded by:

Cllr. Betty Manning

“that Cllr. Malcolm Noonan be nominated to the URBACT LINKS Project.”

A vote was taken, resulting in a tie of 5 votes each as follows:

Cllr. McGuinness




Cllr. Noonan

Cllr. John Coonan




Cllr. Martin Brett

Cllr. Kathleen Funchion



Cllr. David Fitzgerald

Cllr. Joe Malone




Cllr. Betty Manning

Cllr. Andrew McGuinness



Cllr. Malcolm Noonan

Cllr. Joe Reidy
(5)



Cllr. Seán Ó hArgáin    (5)

Following a casting vote by Mayor Martin Brett, the amended motion as proposed by Cllr. Seán Ó hArgáin and seconded by Cllr. Betty Manning was adopted, and Cllr. Noonan was nominated to the LINKS Project.  

Item No. 8.
Review of Traffic and Mobility Management in Kilkenny City.
The County Manager informed the Members that he expects to hold two further meetings with the City Centre Traders within the coming week and he is awaiting the results of the Social and Economic Impact Study.  Mr. Crockett also advised that Waterford Institute of Technology have offered to present the results of their survey to the Members at a Special Meeting.
The Members agreed to hold a Special Meeting on Thursday, 21st October, 2010 at 7.30 p.m. in Council Chamber, City Hall, provided the W.I.T. Research is available.
The Members requested the County Manager to provide details of the full methodology used by WIT in terms of the survey conducted together with details of the procedure in relation to the carrying out of the Part 8 process and the revoking of same.

The County Manager agreed to have all the information available at the Special Meeting and to circulate the full report and documentation to the Members in the coming days.

Item No. 9:

Housing Quarterly Report.

Members noted the contents of the Quarterly Housing Report.

Mr. John McCormack replied to questions on a number of topics, including

· Capital Funding.
· Ossory Park Remedial Scheme.
· Housing Application List.
· Rental Accommodation Scheme.
· New regulations in relation to refusal of accommodation.
· Vacant houses.
· Housing Maintenance.
· Support for Residents Committees.
· Voluntary Housing.
· Homelessness.
· Housing Grants.
Item No. 10:
Appointment of Director to the Board of Kilkenny Local Authorities Leisure Complex Limited.

It was:

Proposed by:

Cllr. Betty Manning

Seconded by:

Cllr. Seán Ó hArgáin

And Resolved

“that Cllr. Paul Cuddihy be appointed to the Board of Directors of Kilkenny Local Authorities Leisure Complex Limited.”

Item No. 11:
Notice of Motion in the name of Cllr. David Fitzgerald received 23rd July, 2010.

It was:

Proposed by:
Cllr. David Fitzgerald

Seconded by:
Cllr. Seán Ó hArgáin

And Resolved

“that Kilkenny Borough Council begins a pilot project to publish live energy use data on the Local Authority website to monitor and regulate the electricity and gas use from public buildings by location on an ongoing basis.”

Following a discussion, Mr. John Mulholland agreed to make contact with the Carlow/Kilkenny Energy Agency to see if there are any developments in this area and will report back to the Council.

Item No. 12:
Notice of Motion in the name of Cllr. John Coonan received 20th August, 2010.

It was:

Proposed by:
Cllr. John Coonan

Seconded by:
Cllr. Seán Ó hArgáin

And Resolved

“that Kilkenny Borough Council compliments, fully supports, endorses and welcomes the initiative taken by Jason Morrissey in the setting up and developing Kilkenny Cycling Tours.”

The Members expressed their support for this venture.

Item No. 13:
Notice of Motion in the name of Cllr. Malcolm Noonan received 13th September, 2010.

It was:

Proposed by:
Cllr. Malcolm Noonan

Seconded by:
Cllr. Joe Reidy

And Resolved

“that Kilkenny Local Authorities carry out as soon as is practicable, a comprehensive review of the Kilkenny County Retail Strategy with the objective of taking pro-active actions to consolidate, enhance and protect the retail core of Kilkenny City and County Towns and Villages and to protect local retailers, services, business and food producers and to strengthen local economies and food supply chains.”

The County Manager confirmed that a review of the Retail Strategy is currently underway.

This concluded the business of the meeting.

Signed:









MAYOR

Date:







